Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Meta-Radiology

journal homepage: www.keaipublishing.com/en/journals/meta-radiology

Artificial general intelligence for radiation oncology

Chenbin Liu^a, Zhengliang Liu^b, Jason Holmes^c, Lu Zhang^d, Lian Zhang^c, Yuzhen Ding^c, Peng Shu^b, Zihao Wu^b, Haixing Dai^b, Yiwei Li^b, Dinggang Shen^{e,f,g}, Ninghao Liu^b, Quanzheng Li^h, Xiang Li^h, Dajiang Zhu^d, Tianming Liu^{b,*}, Wei Liu^{c,*}

^a Department of Radiation Oncology, National Cancer Center/National Clinical Research Center for Cancer/Cancer Hospital & Shenzhen Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Shenzhen, Guangdong, China

^b School of Computing, University of Georgia, USA

^c Department of Radiation Oncology, Mayo Clinic, USA

^d Department of Computer Science and Engineering, The University of Texas at Arlington, USA

^e School of Biomedical Engineering, ShanghaiTech University, China

^f Shanghai United Imaging Intelligence Co., Ltd, China

^g Shanghai Clinical Research and Trial Center, China

^h Department of Radiology, Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, USA

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Large foundation model AGI SAM Radiation oncology Medical imaging

ABSTRACT

The emergence of artificial general intelligence (AGI) is transforming radiation oncology. As prominent vanguards of AGI, large language models (LLMs) such as GPT-4 and PaLM 2 can process extensive texts and large vision models (LVMs) such as the Segment Anything Model (SAM) can process extensive imaging data to enhance the efficiency and precision of radiation therapy. This paper explores full-spectrum applications of AGI across radiation oncology including initial consultation, simulation, treatment planning, treatment delivery, treatment verification, and patient follow-up. The fusion of vision data with LLMs also creates powerful multimodal models that elucidate nuanced clinical patterns. Together, AGI promises to catalyze a shift towards data-driven, personalized radiation therapy. However, these models should complement human expertise and care. This paper provides an overview of how AGI can transform radiation oncology to elevate the standard of patient care in radiation oncology, with the key insight being AGI's ability to exploit multimodal clinical data at scale.

1. Introduction

An estimated 600,000 people in the United States die from cancer every year. Beyond surgery and chemotherapy (now augmented by immunotherapy), radiotherapy has proven as a standard and effective treatment option for nearly 50–70% of cancer patients. There exist diverse modalities for the delivery in radiotherapy: (1) brachytherapy involves the surgical implantation of radioactive sources into the patient to kill tumors¹; (2) early external beam radiotherapy utilizes strong radioactive sources like Cobalt60 positioned at a distance from patients with collimators used to shape and direct beams²; (3) contemporary external beam radiotherapy utilizes medical linear accelerator to generate high-energy electron beams or photon beams via bremsstrahlung interactions, optimized for tumor targeting through treatment planning systems³; (4) particle therapy with protons or heavier ions produces conformal dose distributions with reduced exit doses, demonstrating efficacy in select cases.^{4–7}

Radiotherapy treatment involves six basic stages: initial consultation, simulation, treatment planning, treatment delivery, treatment verification, and patient follow-up. The initial consultation includes a radiation oncologist reviewing the patient's medical history including demographics, operative notes, pathology reports, radiology reports, lab results, discharge, and consults notes to determine the appropriateness of radiotherapy.⁸ Simulation precisely localizes the tumor using CT/MR imaging and customized immobilization devices to ensure reproducibility between fractions. In treatment planning, medical professionals delineate target and organ-at-risk volumes on simulation images.⁹ Medical dosimetrists and physicists design individualized treatment plans balancing tumor control and normal tissue toxicity.¹⁰⁻¹² Treatment verification involves the evaluation of dosimetric and geometric accuracy for radiation safety.^{13,14} Qualified radiation therapists perform image-guided radiation delivery as prescribed. Periodic patient follow-up monitors the progress and addresses any side effects. Longitudinal surveillance further guides the management of potential

* Corresponding authors. E-mail addresses: tliu@uga.edu (T. Liu), Liu.Wei@mayo.edu (W. Liu).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.metrad.2023.100045

Received 8 September 2023; Received in revised form 10 November 2023; Accepted 20 November 2023 Available online 24 November 2023

2950-1628/© 2023 The Authors. Publishing services by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of KeAi Communications Co. Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).







recurrence or residual disease.^{15,16} With the emergence of deep learning algorithms, radiotherapy is undergoing substantial transformation. Artificial intelligence (AI) achieves human-level accuracy in the auto-segmentation of organs-at-risk and tumor volumes from CT/MR images, which saves clinicians' times spent on delineation.^{17,18} Beyond auto-segmentation, AI-based algorithms were also implemented in tumor staging,¹⁹ image registration,^{20,21} automatic treatment planning,²² quality assurance,²³ outcomes prediction,^{24–27} as well as other areas.

The introduction of the transformer architecture marked a significant milestone in the development of deep learning models, leading to remarkable advancements in terms of parameter size and model complexity.²⁸ There has been an exponential growth in the scale of these models which were trained on massive amounts of text data. Notable examples of large language models (LLM) that have emerged include OpenAI's generative pre-trained transformer (GPT), Google's pathways language model (PaLM), etc. Some domain-specific LLMs can serve as virtual assistants, facilitating healthcare advice, medical decision support, and administrative tasks.^{29,30} Building upon the success of pre-trained large models in natural language processing (NLP), researchers have embarked on exploring pre-trained large models in the domain of computer vision. Large visual models (LVMs), such as vision transformers (ViT)³¹ and VideoMAE V2,³² exhibit exceptional accuracy in recognizing objects and scenes within images and videos. Researchers are exploring the potential of combining language and visual models to develop advanced AI systems that possess a more human-like understanding of the world.³³ Since AGI models are trained on large and diverse datasets, AGI can achieve impressive zero-shot/few-shot generalization on unseen/limited datasets and perform various real-world tasks with proper prompts.

In this review, we will focus on the different aspects of radiation oncology and the emerging applications and potentials of AGI. The structure of this paper is as follows. In Section 2, we introduced the application of LLMs in radiation oncology, including the automatic selection of radiotherapy modalities, patient follow-ups, knowledge extraction from multi-center data, and standardization of clinical data. Section 3 presents how the LVMs and multimodal models shape the domain of medical imaging, and the potentials in radiation oncology. Section 4 discusses the transformative potential of AGI in radiotherapy dose prediction and automatic treatment planning. Section 5 summarizes the deep learning methods in the generation of synthetic CT and talks about the potential of AGI models. Section 6 focuses on the application of deep neural networks in medical image registration. In Section 7, we explore the future directions of AGI in radiation oncology. The potential developments and bottlenecks in the field are discussed as well.

2. Clinical decision support and standardization

Since the advent of the transformer architecture, there has been a remarkable burgeoning in the domain of Natural Language Processing (NLP). A plethora of sophisticated models have emerged, ranging from early pre-trained BERT models,^{34,35} the Generative Pre-trained Transformer (GPT) series,^{36–38} PaLM 2³⁹ and recent open-source LLMs such as BLOOMZ⁴⁰ and the Llama series.^{41,42} These architectures and domain-specific variants^{43–47} exhibit diverse capabilities in effectively tackling an extensive array of NLP tasks^{48–52} and downstream applications.^{53–57}

Radiation oncology is a dynamic field, marked by nuanced clinical decision-making and a relentless drive for efficacy and precision. Within this intricate landscape, the application of LLMs can usher in a new era of enhanced patient care and clinical efficiency. With a proven record of success in diverse science domains,^{48,58–61} these models can sift through vast textual datasets to offer informed recommendations tailored to radiation oncology. In a seminary paper by Holmes et al.,⁵⁷ researchers explored the capabilities of LLMs in radiation oncology physics. The study benchmarked four LLMs against medical physicists and non-experts using an exam developed at Mayo Clinic. ChatGPT (GPT-4) outperformed other models and even medical physicists in some tests, highlighting the potential of LLMs in specialized fields like radiation oncology physics. The impressive accuracy of GPT-4, and to a lesser extent GPT-3.5, in answering questions on the topic of radiation oncology physics suggests that LLMs may be adequate for a wide range of applications in radiation oncology.

Fig. 1 illustrates the central role of LLMs in connecting data to clinical applications. For example, selecting the most appropriate radiation modality for each patient is a complex and time-consuming process in radiation oncology.⁶² Presently, oncologists often have to spend considerable time reviewing extensive clinical notes, which include a plethora of text documents like demographics, operative notes, pathology and radiology reports, lab results, and discharge and consults notes.



Fig. 1. Large Foundational Models for Radiation Oncology. The left half of the revised figure represents the existing challenge at hand, while the right half portrays the proposed solution provided by the large foundational models in radiation oncology.

These notes are frequently peppered with subtexts and templated information from the Electronic Medical Record (EMR) systems, making them cumbersome to navigate. The manual nature of this task not only requires significant labor but is also prone to human errors and inconsistencies in judgment. Advanced LLMs, fine-tuned specifically on radiation oncology datasets,⁶³ can ameliorate this issue. Such models can rapidly parse through intricate clinical narratives to recommend the most suitable radiation modality, thereby enhancing both efficiency and the likelihood of optimal patient outcomes.

LLMs also can be pivotal in post-treatment scenarios. By analyzing patient feedback in clinical notes or electronic communications, they can identify patterns suggestive of complications or side-effects. Furthermore, they can generate detailed, patient-specific educational materials, offering insights into the radiation procedures they underwent, potential side effects, and the logic behind the selected treatment modalities.

In addition, radiation oncology practices often differ across institutions. LLMs can process diverse clinical notes, research findings, and treatment narratives from multiple institutions.^{48,55} This vast reservoir of knowledge can then be used to inform best practices or highlight innovative treatment approaches that have found success in particular settings.

Another long-standing problem in radiation oncology is poorly labeled structure names.^{64–69} When analyzing data for a set of patients where the structure contours are required, we want to identify a particular set of structure contours. To do this, the structure name is usually used, however there is typically a lot of variation in the naming of a structure across patients and institutions, which makes the subsequent data analysis very cumbersome. For example, for one patient, prostate might be "prostate" and for another it may be "pstate". For the femur head, the label may be "Femur_head_left" or "fem_head_l". It is very time-consuming and tedious to standardize the structure names and it is also prone to human errors. This problem led to the development of a standard for labeling structure names. In 2018, the American Association of Physicists in Medicine (AAPM) created a task group (TG) report known as TG-263,⁷⁰ which defined a standard for naming structures. However, even with a standard defined, clinics still often are slow to adopt the standard or choose not to. For clinics that choose to adopt the TG-263 standard, data prior to 2018 remains poorly labeled. Tons of these historical patient data in radiation oncology still need to be standardized if we want to take advantage of them for data mining. For this reason, researchers have investigated methods for re-labeling structure names.

Prospective methods typically employ search algorithms and look-up tables⁶⁵ or machine learning.^{64,66–69} The inputs for machine learning approaches always include the structure names and structures converted to binary masks. Additionally, inputs may include CT information, dose information, or reduced information such as the structure volume. Typically, the inclusion of additional information leads to better results, however studies consistently show that the most significant factor in the accuracy of these models to correctly re-label structure names is the structure name itself.

We have tested GPT-4's ability to re-label structure names on a perpatient basis for 50 prostate patients (never previously seen by GPT-4). The prompt includes the structure names, the TG-263 guidelines, and a list of standard structure names (no patient information). Importantly, the prompt also includes institution-specific instructions or guidelines. Fig. 2 shows the results. These results are comparable to the prior reported studies, however there are important distinctions. In the prior reported studies, structure names for the patient. In doing this, they lose important contextual information. Additionally, since GPT-4 does not need to be trained, we may include rare structure names where very little data exists. All of the prior reported studies only test the performance for a small set of structure names. The generality of GPT-4 is far beyond



Fig. 2. The accuracy of GPT-4 in re-labeling structure names according to the TG-263 report.

existing AI-based methods and may allow for easy implementation across institutions.

In the evolving landscape of radiation oncology, LLMs serve as valuable tools, amplifying the depth and breadth of human expertise. They promise a synthesis of vast knowledge, aiding clinicians in their quest to offer unparalleled patient care. However, it remains imperative that these models work in tandem with human experts, ensuring a blend of computational efficiency with compassionate care.

3. Patient outcome prediction

The success^{35,71–77} of language models in the field of NLP also provides a revolutionizing paradigm for the advancement of the visual domain. The transformer architecture, in particular, has become building blocks for constructing LVMs.^{78–80} Notable instances include the Vision Transformer (ViT),⁸¹ Swin Transformer,⁸² VideoMAE V2,³² and others.^{83–86} These LVMs undergo pre-training using extensive image datasets, equipping them with the capability to capture the complexities of image content and extract intricate semantic information. This empowers them to be highly effective across a wide range of downstream applications.^{18,21,48,87–93}

Recently, the emergence of the Segment Anything Model (SAM)⁷⁸ has introduced a novel approach to tackling downstream tasks. Unlike traditional pre-trained visual models, SAM operates as a promptable image segmentation model.¹⁸ It utilizes prompts provided by users to guide the model in accurately segmenting the desired areas. By skillfully engineering prompts, SAM is capable of addressing a broad range of downstream tasks effectively. Its remarkable zero-shot generalization capability underscores the pivotal role of prompt engineering in enhancing the efficacy of downstream tasks.

Transitioning from an unimodal framework to a multimodal one requires adjustments in both data and model aspects. In the realm of data, researchers commonly pivot towards creating multimodal-instruction text datasets. This can be achieved by either reconfiguring existing benchmark datasets^{94–97} or employing innovative self-instruction methodologies.^{94,98,99} On the model horizon, a prevailing approach entails the fusion of information from disparate modalities into LLMs, endowing them with robust reasoning capabilities. Existing studies have taken one of two paths: the direct alignment of multimodal embeddings with LLMs^{94–96} or the utilization of expert models to translate data from various modalities into a form assimilable by LLMs.^{100,101} Through these methodologies, these works reshape LLMs into multimodal conversational agents^{94,98,100} and versatile task solvers^{94,95,97} by fine-tuning their performance based on multimodal instructions.

The progress in LLMs and LVMs has paved the way for large multimodal foundation models, enabling the integration of language and visual modalities.¹⁰² This fusion of modalities holds promise for unraveling complex real-world situations and improving modeling capabilities. The convergence of unimodal large language and vision models has garnered significant attention, ushering in a new era of boundless potential. Radiation Oncology is an illustrative domain where multimodality plays a crucial role.⁵⁷ The application of multimodality in radiation oncology involves harnessing diverse medical imaging data (including simulation CT and MR, functional MR, PET, among others) as well as complementary information sources (such as biosensor measurements, laboratory examinations, clinical notes, and so forth) to augment the precision and efficacy of radiation therapy (Fig. 3). Large multimodal foundation models demonstrate their significance in this domain by illuminating patterns, predicting treatment outcomes, and facilitating tailored therapeutic strategies. Beyond augmenting current processes, these models have the transformative potential to drive a data-driven shift in radiation oncology. Fig. 3 shows some applications of multimodal foundation models in this field.

One pivotal part of radiation therapy workflow is the accurate prediction of patient outcomes, which include metrics like tumor control, toxicity levels, and overall survival rates.¹⁰³ Patient outcome modeling plays a vital role in personalized cancer management across the spectrum of available treatment modalities and has specific applications in areas such as adaptive radiotherapy.^{104,105} Conventionally, this process demands the integration of diverse data types, including clinical, imaging, treatment, dosimetric, and biological data. The unstructured nature of clinical notes adds to the complexity, as it obliges clinicians to dedicate extensive hours to data extraction and analysis. Domain-adapted AGI models can dramatically transform this workflow by swiftly navigating through the clinical notes to extract relevant information. In doing so, these models contribute to the development of more robust predictive algorithms. Automation in this domain not only streamlines operations but also holds the potential to increase the accuracy of outcome predictions, thus informing better treatment planning and elevating the standard of patient care.

The existing repositories of extensive datasets encompass a diverse range of valuable information. These encompass medical imaging, clinical notes, and survival data sourced from the Medical Information Mart for Intensive Care dataset (MIMIC-III),¹⁰⁶ multimodal MRI data extracted from the Amsterdam Open MRI Collection (AOMIC),¹⁰⁷ oncological data housed within The Cancer Imaging Archive (TCIA),¹⁰⁸ cytopathological data obtained from SIPaKMeD and comparison detector datasets,¹⁰⁹ alongside ophthalmological imaging datasets.¹¹⁰ Furthermore, genomic data can be found in the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI)¹¹¹ and various other sources. These comprehensive datasets provide researchers with an invaluable resource for conducting in-depth investigations and facilitating advancements in large foundational models.

In recent years, AI-based outcome models have made significant progress, such as acute skin toxicity for breast cancer,¹¹² radiation pneumonitis for lung cancer,¹¹³ and overall survival for liver cancer,¹¹⁴ etc. However, the successful integration of outcome models into clinical practice is not solely contingent upon the accuracy of the models themselves. It also hinges upon the ability of clinicians to interpret and comprehend the specific decisions made by the models. Consequently, the interpretability and explainability of the AI or AGI models hold equal importance to their accuracy when considering their clinical implementation.

4. Automatic treatment planning

Radiation therapy serves as a key treatment strategy in clinical practice. Over recent years, its effectiveness has been remarkably enhanced, largely attributed to state-of-the-art modalities like Intensity-Modulated Radiation Therapy (IMRT) and Intensity-Modulated Proton Therapy (IMPT).^{115–120} This advancement has dual implications: It has improved treatment plan quality but has concurrently augmented the intricacy of these plans with longer planning duration and potential challenges in maintaining treatment accuracy. Clinicians often have to balance lots of planning-related parameters which necessitates intricate communications between dosimetrists and physicians to fine-tune the planning parameters. As a remedy to this, the research landscape is increasingly focusing on optimizing dose distribution and setting reasonable constraints.^{22,121-123} The overarching ambition is to efficiently and accurately generate an optimal dose distribution comparable to a manual plan based on previous treatment planning knowledge and ensure both time efficiency and uniform excellence, irrespective of the planner's level of expertise.^{124,125}

In clinical practice, one common strategy for enhancing the efficiency and quality of manual treatment planning involves reviewing prior cases deemed to be exemplary. In particular, parameters from these previous cases—such as beam configurations and dose-volume histogram (DVH) objectives used in inverse planning—can be directly integrated into the current planning process or serve as benchmarks for decision-making.^{126,127} Building on this concept, researchers have employed statistical models to distill specific attributes from these superior cases, utilizing the best of clinical acumen and knowledge. The initial class of methodologies focuses on predicting viable plan parameters, such as DVH objectives to



Fig. 3. Large Multimodal Foundation Models for Radiation Oncology. Here we use a brain tumor case as an example and incorporate a visual representation of all data sources.

guide the optimization process. Approaches informed by artificial intelligence (AI) display remarkable advantages over conventional rule-based algorithms. Commonly known as Knowledge-Based Planning (KBP), these techniques anticipate possible dose distribution patterns for a new plan by drawing insights from historical, high-quality plans. While atlas-based KBP methods identify the most analogous patients in the plan database to ascertain the optimal starting parameters for inverse planning, model-based KBP methods deploy various computational models trained on previous plans to predict ideal parameters for the new case.^{128–130} The parameters generated by KBP can streamline the optimization process, cutting down on the number of trial-and-error adjustments, as they are inherently more aligned with ideal outcomes than those derived solely from planners' experience. When it comes to describing the geometric relationship between organs-at-risk (OAR) and the planning target volumes (PTV), various metrics such as the overlap volume histogram (OVH), distance-to-target histogram (DTH), and out-of-field volume are commonly employed. These metrics can inform DVH predictions through machine learning techniques, including support vector regression (SVR).^{131–133} One commercial embodiment of this DVH-KBP model is Varian's RapidPlan.¹³⁴ Contrary to DVH prediction alone, 3D-dose prediction preserves spatial specificity. Given that the DVH serves as a one-dimensional representation of the three-dimensional dose distribution, it inherently loses some spatial information during the translation. Consequently, identical DVH curves could originate from divergent dose distributions, potentially resulting in clinically meaning-ful disparities. Physicians typically utilize both DVH and raw dose data to assess the quality of treatment plans. Therefore, dose prediction could offer certain advantages that DVH prediction alone may not capture. Currently, deep learning algorithms have been proven to achieve expert-level 3D-dose prediction accuracy but with enhanced efficiency, even in advanced therapeutic modalities like helical tomotherapy and proton radiotherapy.^{89,135-138} Fig. 4 shows the workflow of deep learning-based dose prediction and clinical deployment for pencil beam scanning proton therapy.⁸⁹ Moreover, predicted spatial dose distribution can be operationalized to generate clinically executable plans via dose-mimicking algorithms.^{139,140}

In recent years, large foundational models such as ChatGPT and SAM have garnered substantial attention. As the burgeoning frontrunners in the AGI arena, these models offer tremendous promise for revolutionizing dose prediction in radiation therapy.^{37,78} Current dose prediction paradigms, whether employing convolutional neural networks (CNN) or traditional machine-learning algorithms, often specialize in either particular types of clinical cases or specific anatomical locations.¹⁴¹ This specialization complicates their deployment and broad applicability in



Fig. 4. AI based treatment planning workflow. a) KBP method b) Dose Prediction method. The dotted box means an improved enhancement for the workflow.

clinical environments. The majority of KBP methods rely on geometric and dosimetric parameters alone, which are either handcrafted or extracted through auto-encoder neural network. These approaches necessitate a large number of high-quality treatment plans. However, due to the inherent variability in plan quality across different medical centers, the presence of training data heterogeneity poses a major challenge when implementing data-driven solutions, especially for the outlier cases commonly existing in radiation oncology. It can be expected that the integration of the clinical, biological, and physics-based parameters obtained from multi-institutional data into AGI models will lead to notable enhancements in the robustness of AI-based automatic treatment planning. As we know, AGI frameworks possess an innate versatility, enabling a singular model to tackle a multitude of tasks.¹⁴² This capability could facilitate the development of a unified AGI-based model for comprehensive dose prediction, substantially reducing the complexity of its clinical integration. Moreover, AGI exhibits robust cross-modality learning potential; for example, SAM can transfer the segmentation knowledge acquired from natural images to medical image analyses. A recent study on SAM in clinical radiation therapy shows that the natural images trained SAM can achieve clinically acceptable Dice score >0.7 for most OARs segmentation across four disease sites, demonstrating super generalization capabilities across different disease sites and different modalities that make it feasible to develop a generic auto-segmentation model in radiotherapy with SAM.¹⁸ Given the often-limited availability of training data for specific clinical scenarios or innovative techniques in clinical practice, AGI offers a robust solution for learning from a broad variety of knowledge. It permits fine-tuning based on a minimal dataset, generating reliable dose predictions. This is especially beneficial in cases of rare conditions or specialized techniques, such as MRI-based dose prediction, underscoring AGI's transformative potential in radiation therapy treatment planning.¹⁴³

5. Synthetic CT generation

Computed tomography (CT) is the primary imaging modality in the current practice of radiation therapy. It provides three-dimensional

structural information of the patient for treatment planning, enabling electron density calibration required for dose calculation.¹⁴⁴ Synthetic CT offers the possibility of reducing the additional dose of CT scan and expanding the usage of other imaging modalities in adaptive radiotherapy, such as MR, CBCT, and MVCT.^{104,145–148} Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) simulation has superior soft-tissue contrast compared with CT and delivers no ionizing radiation, which plays a vital role in target and organs-at-risk delineation. To create a treatment plan, MRI images have to be registered onto CT scans for dose calculation. Traditional synthetic CT generation methods can be grouped into three categories: bulk density override, atlas-based, and voxel-based methods.¹⁴⁹ In recent years, many deep learning approaches have been proposed to predict the synthetic CT for MR-only radiotherapy.^{150–155} There are mainly two categories, generator-only model, and generator and discriminator model. Han first proposed a deep convolutional neural network (DCNN) to model the MR-to-CT mapping using eighteen brain tumor patients.¹⁵⁶ Other generator-only architectures, such as U-net,^{157,158} Res-Net,¹⁵⁹ multiple deep CNNs,¹⁶⁰ deep embedding CNN,¹⁶¹ patch-based CNN,¹⁶² also have been used to estimate the electron density maps. The application of these methods extended from brain cancer¹⁵⁶ to head and neck cancer,¹⁶² and prostate cancer¹⁶¹(see Fig. 5).

Compared with the generator-only model, generative adversarial network (GAN) architecture involves two sub-models: a generator model to generate plausible data, and a discriminator model to determine fake from real data. Most researchers used the co-registered/paired MR and CT images as the training data of GAN and its variant models, such as GAN,¹⁶³ conditional GAN,¹⁵⁵ residual transformer conditional GAN,¹⁶⁴ compensation cycle GAN.¹⁶⁵ To overcome the limitation of precisely aligned MR and CT images, some GAN models were developed to synthesize images from weakly paired, or unpaired data.^{166–170} Cycle-consistent GAN model was used in the training of weakly paired CT and MR images.¹⁶⁶ Zeng explored a hybrid GAN consisting of a 3D generator network and a 2D discriminator network, in which 3D generator was believed to model the 3D spatial information across slices.¹⁶⁸ Augmented cycle GAN was proposed to generate synthetic CT using unpaired data from multiple scanners in different centers.¹⁷⁰ The model



Fig. 5. Synthetic CT generation using deep learning.

provided improved generalization performance and produced clinically acceptable synthetic CTs.¹⁷⁰ Although the robustness and generalizability of the generation models were considered in recent studies, ^{171,172} the question of these techniques in clinical application is how to evaluate the quality of synthetic CT without acquiring the ground truth CT.¹⁷³ GANs suffer certain limitations, including mode collapse, wherein the generator fails to capture the entire distribution of the training samples, resulting in repetitive or constrained samples. Inadequate robustness of the discriminator in GAN may lead to poor outputs.¹⁷⁴ Recently, diffusion model has emerged as a promising generative approach, demonstrating exceptional performance in synthesizing image data.¹⁷⁵ It operates by progressively introducing Gaussian noise to the training data and subsequently learning to reverse the noising process to recover the original data. The medical imaging field has witnessed significant attention towards diffusion models.^{174,176,177} For instance, the Conditional Denoising diffusion probabilistic model (DDPM) has been successfully employed for the conversion between MRI and CT/CBCT images,^{174,176} as well as 4D CT generation.¹⁷⁷ In comparison to GAN methods, diffusion models offer a higher level of control through a series of Markov processes, allowing users to manipulate image quality and produce state-of-the-art results. However, it is important to note that diffusion models can be computationally intensive and demand substantial training time.¹⁷⁵ As far as we know, there are no studies using large foundation model to generate synthetic CT. The fine-tuning approach have been developed to facilitate the efficient adaptation of large pre-trained diffusion models to diverse downstream domains.¹⁷⁸ The large foundation models may be trained using CT and MR data from multiple centers, disease sites, and patient populations, which may ensure the model's robustness and generalizability.

6. Image registration

Image registration, which aims to find the spatial relationship between two or multiple sets of images, is usually formalized as the optimization of a function balancing the similarity between images in terms of intensity, topology, or both.¹⁷⁹ Compared to rigid image registration (RIR), the deformable image registration (DIR), which attempts to find the voxel-specific spatial relationship between two or multiple sets of images, has far more flexibility than RIR, thus, it can be used in more complicated clinical scenarios such as images with large anatomical structure changes. DIR has been extensively used in radiation therapy such as automatic segmentation,^{180,181} mathematical modeling,¹⁸²⁻¹ functional imaging,^{186–188} and dose deformation.^{189–195} Over the years, many conventional DIR approaches have been developed and adopted clinically. The conventional DIR approaches can be broadly categorized into two categories: parametric^{184,185,196} and non-parametric¹⁹⁷⁻²⁰⁰ models(see Fig. 6). The parametric model generates deformable vector fields (DVFs) as a linear combination of its basic functions. The B-spline model is an example of such parametric models, and it can handle the local change of a voxel by linear regression from nearby voxels within a certain distance. This property significantly reduces the computation time and memory required. Yet, the results can only be used for CTs with some strict conditions, such as breath-holding or respiratory gating,



which limits its wide applications in clinics. In contrast, non-parametric models such as demons-based methods calculate transformation vectors of all voxels, thus achieving more accurate DVFs, but requiring more computation time and memory than the parametric models.

Recently, several deep learning-based methods have been developed to speed up DIR in medical image analysis. According to the supervision used in model training, it can be broadly categorized as, supervised and unsupervised learning-based DIR approaches. For the supervised learning-based DIR methods, the ground-truth DVF is needed as the supervision. Yang et al.²⁰¹ proposed a two-steps deep learning framework for predicting the momentum parameterization for the large deformation diffeomorphic metric mapping (LDDMM) model. The proposed deep learning framework consists of two auto-encoder networks with the same architecture, in which the first auto-encoder is used to estimate the initial patch-wise momentum and the second one further tunes the initial patch-wise momentum. Although the proposed method is much faster comparing to the conventional DIR approaches, the computational complexity is higher than a typical single-step deep learning network. Besides, since it has two cascade networks, the symmetrical error may accumulate as the layers go deeper. The supervised learning-based DIR for other disease cites have also been studied.²⁰²⁻²⁰⁴ Nevertheless, the generation of the ground-truth DVFs that are used for model training can be time-consuming as well, besides, the computed ground-truth DVFs may also be different from the real DVFs, thus introducing unexpected errors. Therefore, the unsupervised learning-based DIR approach which learns the similarity between the ground-truth image and wrapped image is more practical and favorable in clinical applications. Balakrishnan et al.²⁰⁵ proposed a UNet-like model termed as VoxelMorph to learn the DVFs from pairs of magnetic resonance images (MRIs) (i.e., moving images and fixed images), then the generated DVFs and moving images go through a non-learnable spatial transformation to form the final generated warped images that resemble the fixed images. The VoxelMorph can achieve comparable performance as the state-of-the-art conventional DIR methods, whereas it is orders of magnitude faster. Thus, it has been widely used in medical image analysis. Most of these methods have been proposed for MRIs, which typically have high-resolution and rich anatomical information, whereas in radiation therapy the commonly used image modality is CT with a relatively low resolution. Recently, have extended the unsupervised learning-based DIR to CT modality and vielded fast and accurate results. Overall, the deep learning-based DIR approaches greatly speed up and improve the accuracy of the DVF generation. However, although they enjoy better generalizability than the conventional demon or spline-based DIR methods, they are still limited to one or a few disease sites. Besides, they require large, balanced and well-processed (e.g. data value follows Gaussian distribution, all data with a uniform size and etc.) dataset to train, which is apparently an unrealistic assumption for real-world clinical applications. Thus, a generalized and large model is at demand to address the challenges. With the advent of large multimodal foundation models, there has been a surge in the development of AGI-based image processing models, most notably represented by SAM, which has consequently accelerated research into the capabilities of AGI for image segmentation $\ensuremath{\mathsf{task}^{18}}$ and has been extended to other related vision tasks. The general-purpose nature of AGI models makes them particularly well-suited for complex tasks like multi-modal image registration. Preliminary research reveals that SAM-enabled systems can perform real-time, accurate tracking and mapping of reference points in deformable images. For example, SAM has been shown to be effective in tracking respiratory motion within lung images. This capacity for continuous, point-to-point tracking has promising implications for its broader adoption in medical image registration scenarios.²⁰⁶

7. Discussion and conclusion

In this review, we have outlined how AGI can revolutionize radiation oncology, enhancing healthcare standards. The key insight lies in AGI's capacity to leverage large-scale multimodal clinical data. Among the six stages of the radiotherapy workflow, initial consultation, simulation, treatment planning, treatment delivery, treatment verification, and patient follow-up all involve visual and linguistic information. The processing and comprehension abilities of AGI in relation to visual and linguistic information have the potential to provide support throughout every stage of radiotherapy. This could result in improved radiotherapy safety and precision, enhanced efficiency, and favorable patient outcomes. However, the realization of AGI's potential in radiotherapy necessitates seamless integration with existing medical systems, and the performance of AGI is limited by its dependence on domain-specific knowledge. To surpass this limitation, future efforts should prioritize broadening the scope of knowledge by integrating diverse and comprehensive clinical datasets, utilizing inter-disciplinary approaches, and encouraging interdisciplinary collaborations with clinical experts in radiation oncology.

As far as we know, LLMs, like GPT-3, are trained on text from multiple sources which include web pages, internet-based books, and Wikipedia. The LVMs are trained on the natural image datasets. Vision-language models are typically trained on multi-modal datasets harvested from the web in the form of matching image/video and text pairs. Although AGI generalized human cognitive abilities faced with unfamiliar tasks, most of the AGI models were not designed to provide high-quality clinical applications. To fine-tune these LLMs, LVMs, or vision-language models with high-quality medical data holds promising potential. By incorporating such data, AGI models can benefit from a broader range of clinical scenarios, leading to improved accuracy and performance in the applications of radiation oncology.

One of the challenges is the data standardization. The inconsistency of structure names in radiotherapy poses a significant challenge when employing automated methods. As AAPM task group 263 reported, it is important to follow a standardized target and organs-at-risk naming rules for AGI training, data sharing between multi-centers, and quality assurance.²⁰⁷ Data sharing presents an additional challenge in building a large, high-quality medical training dataset due to factors like privacy concerns, legal and ethical restrictions, and standardization obstacles to disseminating individual patient records. Data sharing has become increasingly prevalent in some fields of medical research, especially among genomics researchers and groups conducting systematic reviews and meta-analyses. Investigators still have concerns about sharing individual patient data from clinical trials.²⁰⁸ Data interpretation in radiotherapy poses a notable challenge that warrants careful consideration to ensure meaningful analysis. This challenge arises from the inherent complexities of the clinical data, treatment uncertainties, and errors/variations in data recording. Integration of heterogeneous data in radiotherapy, including patient consultation, clinical examinations, medical imaging, treatment plans, verification records, machine logs, and patient outcomes, presents difficulties due to variations in formats, resolutions, etc. To tackle the issue of interpretability, researchers have explored various methods that employ chain-of-thought reasoning to elucidate the outputs produced by large vision and language models.^{57,209} Additionally, novel benchmarks have been developed, such as ScienceQA, which focus explicitly on providing detailed stepwise rationales to explain model choices.²¹⁰ These efforts hold promise for further improvement, particularly by incorporating user feedbacks to enhance the interpretability of the interpretations generated by the large foundation models.²¹¹

Interdisciplinary collaboration teams play a vital role in ensuring the clinical applications of AGI models. These teams offer diverse perspectives and expertise, enabling comprehensive feedback throughout the development and validation stages. Involving end-users, such as radiation oncologists, and medical physicists, in the development process through user-centered design methodologies.⁴⁸ It ensures that the AGI models meet the domain-specific needs and preferences, enhancing the

usability and acceptance of the models. The involvement of professionals from diverse disciplines ensures a comprehensive approach to address precision, ethical considerations, and regulatory compliance. In addition, developing AGI models that collaborate with medical professionals, rather than replacing them, offers several advantages. This approach allows for the maximization of AGI benefits while avoiding the resistance of medical professionals and optimizing their workload. With the development of AI, radiotherapy staffs prioritize continued education using AI to preserve their skills, such as manual segmentation ability.²¹² The introduction of AGI models will shape the evolving role of medical professionals in the radiotherapy department. With AGI handling micro/macro processes, the focus of radiotherapy staffs' work will shift towards verifying the model performance quality. As a result, the continued education of radiotherapy staffs will need to adapt accordingly.

AGI holds great promise for radiotherapy, offering advancements in patient consultation, image registration, structure segmentation, radiation dose prediction, auto-treatment planning, patient outcomes prediction, etc. However, challenges remain regarding clinical datasets, regulation, and interdisciplinary collaboration considerations. Despite these challenges, the opportunities presented by AGI in enhancing radiation oncology and improving clinical automation are significant. This review aims to serve as a reference and catalyst for further exploration in this rapidly evolving field, stimulating advancements and discussions for the benefit of healthcare.

Authorship Statement

Chenbin Liu: Investigation, Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing, Conceptualization, Visualization. Zhengliang Liu: Data curation, Formal analysis, Writing - original draft. Jason Holmes: Conceptualization, Investigation, Resources, Writing - original draft. Lu Zhang: Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Writing - original draft. Lian Zhang: Investigation, Methodology, Resources, Writing - original draft. Yuzhen Ding: Investigation, Methodology, Visualization, Writing - original draft. Peng Shu: Investigation, Methodology, Resources, Visualization. Zihao Wu: Formal analysis, Investigation, Visualization. Haixing Dai: Validation, Visualization, Writing - original draft. Yiwei Li: Data curation, Investigation, Writing - original draft. Dinggang Shen: Project administration, Resources, Supervision. Ninghao Liu: Supervision. Quanzheng Li: Conceptualization. Xiang Li: Conceptualization. Dajiang Zhu: Conceptualization. Tianming Liu: Conceptualization, Project administration, Supervision. Wei Liu: Conceptualization, Project administration, Supervision, Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing.

Declaration of interests

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper. The Author Tianming Liu is the Editor in Chief of the journal, the authors Wei Li, Xiang Li, Dajiang Zhu and Dinggang Shen are the Editorial Board Members of the journal, but were not involved in the peer review procedure. This paper was handled by another Editor Board member.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by HHS R01 (HS029009), NIH R01 (CA252713-01, R01NS128534-01, R01MD013886-05, AG-042599-01, DA-033393-01, AG075582-01), DoD W911NF2110028, NSF CAREER Award IIS-1149260, NSF CRCNS IIS-2011369, National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 12005301), Hospital Research Project (No. SZ2020MS002), Guangdong Basic and Applied Basic Research Foundation (No. 2022A1515012456).

C. Liu et al.

Meta-Radiology 1 (2023) 100045

References

- Nag Subir, Beyer David, Friedland Jay, Grimm Peter, Nath Ravinder. American brachyther- apy society (abs) recommendations for transperineal permanent brachytherapy of prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1999;44(4):789–799.
- 2. Lott JS, Smith Ivan H. Cobalt-60 beam therapy in carcinoma of the esophagus. *Radiology*. 1958;71(3):321–326.
- Siebers JV, Gardner JK, Gordon JJ, Wang S, Ververs JD. Quantification of exit fluence variations and implications for exit fluence-based dose reconstruction based. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72(1):S552.
- Mohan Radhe, Grosshans David. Proton therapy-present and future. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;109:26–44.
- Steven E Schild William G Rule, Ashman Jonathan B, Vora Sujay A, et al. Proton beam therapy for locally advanced lung cancer: a review. World J Clin Oncol. 2014; 5(4):568.
- Deng Wei, Yang Yunze, Liu Chenbin, et al. A critical review of let-based intensitymodulated proton therapy plan evaluation and optimization for head and neck cancer management. *International Journal of Particle Therapy*, 2021;8(1):36–49.
- 7. Liu Wei. System and method for robust intensity-modulated proton therapy planning. *US Patent*. August 2019;10(369):381.
- Chan Jason W, Hohenstein Nicole, Carpenter Colin, et al. Artificial intelligenceguided prediction of dental doses before planning of radiation therapy for oropharyngeal cancer: technical development and initial feasibility of implementation. Advances in radiation oncology. 2022;7(2):100886.
- Liu Wei, Liao Zhongxing, Schild Steven E, et al. Impact of respiratory motion on worst-case scenario optimized intensity modulated proton therapy for lung cancers. *Practical radiation oncology*. 2015;5(2):e77–e86.
- Webb Steve, Effraim Nahum Alan. A model for calculating tumour control probability in radiotherapy including the effects of inhomogeneous distributions of dose and clonogenic cell density. *Phys Med Biol.* 1993;38(6):653.
 Zaghian Maryam, Lim Gino, Liu Wei, Mohan Radhe. An automatic approach for
- Zaghian Maryam, Lim Gino, Liu Wei, Mohan Radhe. An automatic approach for satisfying dose-volume constraints in linear fluence map optimization for impt. *J Cancer Ther.* 2014;5(2):198.
- Zaghian Maryam, Cao Wenhua, Liu Wei, et al. Comparison of linear and nonlinear programming approaches for "worst case dose" and "minmax" robust optimization of intensity-modulated proton therapy dose distributions. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2017;18(2):15–25.
- Younkin James E, Bues Martin, Sio Terence T, et al. Multiple energy extraction reduces beam delivery time for a synchrotron-based proton spot-scanning system. *Advances in Radiation Oncology*. 2018;3(3):412–420.
- Younkin James E, Shen Jiajian, Bues Martin, et al. An efficient daily qa procedure for proton pencil beam scanning. *Med Phys.* 2018;45(3):1040–1049.
- 15. Nathan Y Yu, DeWees Todd A, Liu Chenbin, et al. Early outcomes of patients with locally advanced non-small cell lung cancer treated with intensity-modulated proton therapy versus intensity-modulated radiation therapy: the mayo clinic experience. Advances in Radiation Oncology. 2020;5(3):450–458.
- Nathan Y Yu, DeWees Todd A, Voss Molly M, et al. Cardiopulmonary toxicity following intensity-modulated proton therapy (impt) versus intensity- modulated radiation therapy (imrt) for stage iii non-small cell lung cancer. *Clin Lung Cancer*. 2022;23(8):S1525–S7304.
- Balagopal Anjali, Morgan Howard, Dohopolski Michael, et al. Psa-net: deep learning–based physician style–aware segmentation network for postoperative prostate cancer clinical target volumes. *Artif Intell Med.* 2021;121:102195.
- Zhang Lian, Liu Zhengliang, Zhang Lu, et al. Segment anything model (sam) for radiation oncology. arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.11730. 2023.
- Liang Shujun, Dong Xiuyu, Yang Kaifan, et al. A multi-perspective information aggregation network for automated t-staging detection of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. *Phys Med Biol.* 2022;67(24):245007.
- Cao Xiaohuan, Yang Jianhua, Zhang Jun, Wang Qian, , Pew-Thian Yap, Shen Dinggang. Deformable image registration using a cue-aware deep regression network. *IEEE (Inst Electr Electron Eng) Trans Biomed Eng.* 2018;65(9):1900–1911.
- Ding Yuzhen, Feng Hongying, Yang Yunze, et al. Deep-learning based fast and accurate 3d ct deformable image registration in lung cancer. *Med Phys.* 2023; 50(11):6864–6880.
- 22. Wang Mingqing, Zhang Qilin, Lam Saikit, Cai Jing, Yang Ruijie. A review on application of deep learning algorithms in external beam radiotherapy automated treatment planning. *Front Oncol.* 2020;10:580919.
- Vandewinckele Liesbeth, Claessens Michaël, Anna Dinkla, et al. Overview of artificial intelligence-based applications in radiotherapy: recommendations for implementation and quality assurance. *Radiother Oncol.* 2020;153:55–66.
- Liu Wei, Patel Samir H, Harrington Daniel P, et al. Exploratory study of the association of volumetric modulated arc therapy (vmat) plan robustness with local failure in head and neck cancer. *J Appl Clin Med Phys.* 2017;18(4):76–83.
 Wang Bin, Jiang Huayong, Zhou Tingyang, et al. Expression of icosl is associated
- wang bin, olang Hudyong, Zhou Tingyang, et al. Expression of roots is associated with decreased survival in invasive breast cancer. *PeerJ*. 2019;7:e6903.
 Yang Yunze, Patel Samir H, Bridhikitti Jidapa, et al. Exploratory study of seed spots
- analysis to characterize dose and linear-energy-transfer effect in adverse event initialization of pencil-beam-scanning proton therapy. *Med Phys.* 2022;49(9): 6237–6252.
- 27. Yang Yunze, Muller Olivia M, Shiraishi Satomi, et al. Empirical relative biological effectiveness (rbe) for mandible osteoradionecrosis (orn) in head and neck cancer patients treated with pencil-beam-scanning proton therapy (pbspt): a retrospective, case-matched cohort study. *Front Oncol.* 2022;12:843175.
- Vaswani Ashish, Shazeer Noam, Parmar Niki, et al. Attention is all you need. Adv Neural Inf Process Syst. 2017;30.

- Gilbert Stephen, Harvey Hugh, Melvin Tom, Vollebregt Erik, Paul Wicks. Large language model ai chatbots require approval as medical devices. *Nat Med.* 2023: 1–3.
- Singhal Karan, Azizi Shekoofeh, Tu Tao, et al. Large language models encode clinical knowledge. Nature. 2023:1–9.
- Wu Bichen, Xu Chenfeng, Dai Xiaoliang, et al. Visual Transformers: Token-Based Image Representation and Processing for Computer Vision. 2020.
- Wang Limin, Huang Bingkun, Zhao Zhiyu, et al. Videomae v2: scaling video masked autoencoders with dual masking. In: Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition. 2023:14549–14560.
- Pan Xuran, Ye Tianzhu, Han Dongchen, Song Shiji, Huang Gao. Contrastive language- image pre-training with knowledge graphs. Adv Neural Inf Process Syst. 2022;35:22895–22910.
- Devlin Jacob, Chang Ming-Wei, Lee Kenton, Toutanova Kristina. Bert: pre-training of deep bidirectional transformers for language understanding. arXiv preprint arXiv: 1810.04805. 2018.
- Zhou Ce, Qian Li, Chen Li, et al. A comprehensive survey on pretrained foundation models: a history from bert to chatgpt. arXiv preprint arXiv:2302.09419. 2023.
- Radford Alec, Wu Jeffrey, Child Rewon, et al. Language models are unsupervised multitask learners. OpenAI blog. 2019;1(8):9.
- Brown Tom, Mann Benjamin, Ryder Nick, et al. Language models are few-shot learners. Adv Neural Inf Process Syst. 2020;33:1877–1901.
- **38**. Ouyang Long, Wu Jeff, Jiang Xu, et al. Training language models to follow instructions with human feedback. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2203.02155*. 2022.
- Anil Rohan, Dai Andrew M, Firat Orhan, et al. Palm 2 technical report. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.10403. 2023.
- Muennighoff Niklas, Wang Thomas, Sutawika Lintang, et al. Crosslin- gual generalization through multitask finetuning. arXiv preprint arXiv:2211.01786. 2022.
- Touvron Hugo, Lavril Thibaut, Gautier Izacard, et al. Llama: open and efficient foundation language models. arXiv preprint arXiv:2302.13971. 2023.
- **42.** Touvron Hugo, Martin Louis, Stone Kevin, et al. Llama 2: open foundation and finetuned chat models. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.09288*. 2023.
- **43.** Liu Zhengliang, Zhong Aoxiao, Li Yiwei, et al. Radiology-gpt: a large language model for radiology. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.08666*. 2023.
- 44. Zhang Kai, Yu Jun, Yan Zhiling, et al. Biomedgpt: a unified and generalist biomedical generative pre-trained transformer for vision, language, and multimodal tasks. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.17100. 2023.
- Liu Zhengliang, Wu Zihao, Hu Mengxuan, et al. Pharmacygpt: the ai pharmacist. arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.10432. 2023.
- 46. Rezayi Saed, Dai Haixing, Liu Zhengliang, et al. Clinicalradiobert: knowledgeinfused few shot learning for clinical notes named entity recognition. In: Machine Learning in Medical Imaging: 13th International Workshop, MLMI 2022, Held in Conjunction with MICCAI 2022, Singapore, September 18, 2022, Proceedings. Springer; 2022:269–278.
- Ma Chong, Wu Zihao, Wang Jiaqi, et al. Impressiongpt: an iterative optimizing framework for radiology report summarization with chatgpt. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2304.08448. 2023.
- Xiang Li, Zhang Lu, Wu Zihao, et al. Artificial general intelligence for medical imaging. arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.05480. 2023.
- Guan Zihan, Wu Zihao, Liu Zhengliang, et al. Cohortgpt: an enhanced gpt for participant recruitment in clinical study. arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.11346. 2023.
- Dai Haixing, Liu Zhengliang, Liao Wenxiong, et al. Chataug: leveraging chatgpt for text data augmentation. arXiv preprint arXiv:2302.13007. 2023.
- Zhou Mengyue, Liu Xu, Liu David, et al. Fine-grained artificial neurons in audiotransformersfor disentangling neural auditory encoding. In: *Findings of the Association for Computational Linguistics: ACL 2023.* 2023:7943–7956.
- 52. Wu Zihao, Zhang Lu, Cao Chao, et al. Exploring the trade-offs: unified large language models vs local fine-tuned models for highly-specific radiology nli task. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.09138. 2023.
- Liu Zhengliang, Yu Xiaowei, Zhang Lu, et al. Deid-gpt: zero-shot medical text deidentification by gpt-4. arXiv preprint arXiv:2303.11032. 2023.
- Liao Wenxiong, Liu Zhengliang, Dai Haixing, et al. Differentiate chatgpt-generated and human-written medical texts. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.11567. 2023.
- 55. Liu Yiheng, Han Tianle, Ma Siyuan, et al. Summary of chatgpt/gpt-4 research and perspective towards the future of large language models. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2304.01852. 2023.
- Liu Zhengliang, Zhong Tianyang, Li Yiwei, et al. Evaluating large language models for radiology natural language processing. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2307.13693. 2023.
- Holmes Jason, Liu Zhengliang, Zhang Lian, et al. Evaluating large lan- gauge models on a highly-specialized topic, radiation oncology physics. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.01938*. 2023.
- Lu Guoyu, Li Sheng, Mai Gengchen, et al. Agi for agriculture. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2304.06136. 2023.
- Mai Gengchen, Huang Weiming, Sun Jin, et al. On the opportunities and challenges of foundation models for geospatial artificial intelligence. *arXiv preprint arXiv:* 2304.06798. 2023.
- Latif Ehsan, Mai Gengchen, Nyaaba Matthew, et al. Artificial general intelligence (agi) for education. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.12479. 2023.
- Zhao Lin, Zhang Lu, Wu Zihao, et al. When brain-inspired ai meets agi. arXiv preprint arXiv:2303.15935. 2023.
- Huynh Elizabeth, Ahmed Hosny, Guthier Christian, et al. Artificial intelligence in radiation oncology. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2020;17(12):771–781.
- Liu Zhengliang, Wang Peilong, Li Yiwei, et al. Radonc-gpt: a large language model for radiation oncology. arXiv preprint arXiv:2309.10160. 2023.

C. Liu et al.

- Ali Haidar, Field Matthew, Batumalai Vikneswary, et al. Standardising breast radiotherapy structure naming conventions: a machine learning approach. *Cancers*. 2023;15(3).
- 65. Schuler Thilo, Kipritidis John, Eade Thomas, et al. Big data readiness in radiation oncology: an efficient approach for relabeling radiation therapy structures with their tg-263 standard name in real-world data sets. Advances in Radiation Oncology. 2019;4(1):191–200.
- 66. William C. Sleeman IV, joseph nalluri, khajamoinuddin syed, Preetam Ghosh, Bartosz krawczyk, Michael Hagan, jatinder Palta, and Rishabh kapoor. A machine learning method for relabeling arbitrary dicom structure sets to tg-263 defined labels. J Biomed Inf. 2020;109:103527.
- David Livermore, Trappenberg Thomas, Alasdair Syme. Machine learning for contour classification in tg-263 noncompliant databases. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2022;23(9):e13662.
- Syed Khajamoinuddin, William Sleeman IV, Ivey Kevin, et al. Integrated natural language processing and machine learning models for standardizing radiotherapy structure names. *Healthcare*. 2020;8(2).
- 69. Bose Priyankar, Rana Pratip, Sleeman William C, et al. Multimodal deep learning methods on image and textual data to predict radiotherapy structure names. *BioMedInformatics*. 2023;3(3):493–513.
- Mayo Charles S, Moran Jean M, Bosch Walter, et al. American association of physicists in medicine task group 263: standardizing nomenclatures in radiation oncology. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2018;100(4):1057–1066.
- Liao Wenxiong, Liu Zhengliang, Dai Haixing, et al. Mask-guided bert for few shot text classification. arXiv preprint arXiv:2302.10447. 2023.
- Zhao Lin, Wu Zihao, Dai Haixing, et al. A generic framework for embedding human brain function with temporally correlated autoencoder. *Med Image Anal.* 2023: 102892.
- 73. Rezayi Saed, Liu Zhengliang, Wu Zihao, et al. Exploring new frontiers in agriculturalnlp: investigating the potential of large language models for food applications. arXiv preprint arXiv:2306.11892. 2023.
- 74. Cai Hongmin, Huang Xiaoke, Liu Zhengliang, et al. Exploring multimodal approaches for alzheimer's disease detection using patient speech transcript and audio data. arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.02514. 2023.
- Liu Zhengliang, He Xinyu, Liu Lei, Liu Tianming, Zhai Xiaoming. Context matters: a strategy to pre-train language model for science education. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2301.12031. 2023.
- Chang Yuchou, Li Zhiqiang, Saju Gulfam, Mao Hui, Liu Tianming. Meta-radiology. *Meta.* 2023;1:100001.
- Zhong Tianyang, Wei Yaonai, Yang Li, et al. Chatabl: abductive learning via natural language interaction with chatgpt. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.11107. 2023.
- Alexander Kirillov, Mintun Eric, Ravi Nikhila, et al. Segment anything. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.02643. 2023.
- **79.** Zhang Hao, Li Feng, Liu Shilong, et al. Detr with improved denoising anchor boxes for end-to-end object detection. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2203.03605.* 2022.
- Oquab Maxime, Darcet Timothée, Moutakanni Théo, et al. Dinov2: learning robust visual features without supervision. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.07193. 2023.
- Alexey Dosovitskiy, Beyer Lucas, Alexander Kolesnikov, et al. An image is worth 16x16 words: transformers for image recognition at scale. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2010.11929. 2020.
- Liu Ze, Lin Yutong, Cao Yue, et al. Swin transformer: Hierarchical vision transformer using shifted windows. In: Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF international conference on computer vision. 2021:10012–10022.
- Xiao Zhenxiang, Chen Yuzhong, Zhang Lu, et al. Instruction-vit: multi-modal prompts for instruction learning in vit. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.00201. 2023.
- Yu Xiaowei, Zhang Lu, Dai Haixing, et al. Core-periphery principle guided redesign of self-attention in transformers. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2303.15569*. 2023.
- Ma Chong, Zhao Lin, Chen Yuzhong, et al. Rectify vit shortcut learning by visual saliency. arXiv preprint arXiv:2206.08567. 2022.
- 86. Yu Xiaowei, Zhang Lu, Zhao Lin, Lyu Yanjun, Liu Tianming, Zhu Dajiang. Disentangling spatial-temporal functional brain networks via twin-transformers. arXiv preprint arXiv:2204.09225. 2022.
- 87. Dai Haixing, Ma Chong, Liu Zhengliang, et al. Samaug: point prompt augmentation for segment anything model. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.01187*. 2023.
- Dai Haixing, Zhang Lu, Zhao Lin, et al. Hierarchical semantic tree concept whitening for interpretable image classification. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.04343*. 2023.
- 89. Zhang Lian, Holmes Jason M, Liu Zhengliang, et al. Beam mask and sliding windowfacilitated deep learning-based accurate and efficient dose prediction for pencil beam scanning proton therapy. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.18572. 2023.
- 90. Bi Xia-An, Chen Ke, Jiang Siyu, et al. Community graph convolution neural network for alzheimer's disease classification and pathogenetic factors identification. *IEEE Transact Neural Networks Learn Syst.* 2023:1–15.
- Zhang Shu, Shi Enze, Wu Lin, et al. Differentiating brain states via multi-clip random fragment strategy-based interactive bidirectional recurrent neural network. *Neural Network*. 2023;165:1035–1049.
- Liu Yiheng, Ge Enjie, He Mengshen, et al. Discovering dynamic functional brain networks via spatial and channel-wise attention. arXiv preprint arXiv:2205.09576. 2022.
- 93. Dai Haixing, Li Qing, Zhao Lin, et al. Graph representation neural architecture search for optimal spatial/temporal functional brain network decomposition. In: *International Workshop on Machine Learning in Medical Imaging*. Springer; 2022: 279–287.
- 94. Liu Haotian, Li Chunyuan, Wu Qingyang, Lee Yong Jae. Visual instruction tuning. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.08485. 2023.

- 95. Wang Wenhai, Chen Zhe, Chen Xiaokang, et al. Visionllm: large language model is also an open-ended decoder for vision-centric tasks. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2305.11175. 2023.
- 96. Chen Feilong, Han Minglun, Zhao Haozhi, et al. X-llm: Bootstrapping advanced large language models by treating multi-modalities as foreign languages. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.04160. 2023.
- Xu Zhiyang, Shen Ying, Huang Lifu. Multiinstruct: improving multi-modal zero-shot learning via instruction tuning. arXiv preprint arXiv:2212.10773. 2022.
- Zhu Deyao, Chen Jun, Shen Xiaoqian, Xiang Li, Elhoseiny Mohamed. Minigpt-4: enhancing vision-language understanding with advanced large language models. arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.10592. 2023.
- 99. Zhao ²ijia, Guo Longteng, Yue Tongtian, et al. Chatbridge: Bridging modalities with large language model as a language catalyst. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.16103*. 2023.
- 100. Li KunChang, He Yinan, Wang Yi, et al. Videochat: chat-centric video understanding. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.06355. 2023.
- 101. Yang Rui, Song Lin, Li Yanwei, et al. Gpt4tools: teaching large language model to use tools via self-instruction. arXiv preprint arXiv:2305.18752. 2023.
- 102. Fei Nanyi, Lu Zhiwu, Gao Yizhao, et al. Towards artificial general intelligence via a multimodal foundation model. Nat Commun. 2022;13(1):3094.
- Lambin P, Van Stiphout RGPM, Starmans MHW, et al. Predicting outcomes in radiation oncology—multifactorial decision support systems. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol.* 2013;10(1):27–40.
- 104. Feng Hongying, Patel Samir H, Wong William W, et al. Gpu-accelerated Monte Carlo-based online adaptive proton therapy: a feasibility study. *Med Phys.* 2022; 49(6):3550–3563.
- 105. Cui Sunan, Hope Andrew, Thomas J Dilling, Dawson Laura A, , Randall Ten Haken, El Naqa Issam. Artificial intelligence for outcome modeling in radiotherapy. In: Seminars in Radiation Oncology. 32. Elsevier; 2022:351–364.
- 106. Sauer Christopher M, Dam Tariq A, Celi Leo A, et al. Systematic review and comparison of publicly available icu data sets—a decision guide for clinicians and data scientists. Crit Care Med. 2022;50(6):e581–e588.
- 107. Snoek Lukas, M van der Miesen Maite, Beemsterboer Tinka, Van Der Leij Andries, Eigenhuis Annemarie, Scholte H Steven. The amsterdam open mri collection, a set of multimodal mri datasets for individual difference analyses. *Sci Data*. 2021; 8(1):85.
- Clark Kenneth, Bruce Vendt, Smith Kirk, et al. The cancer imaging archive (tcia): maintaining and operating a public information repository. J Digit Imag. 2013;26: 1045–1057.
- 109. Jiang Peng, Li Xuekong, Shen Hui, et al. A systematic review of deep learning-based cervical cytology screening: from cell identification to whole slide image analysis. *Artif Intell Rev.* 2023:1–72.
- 110. Khan Saad M, Liu Xiaoxuan, Nath Siddharth, et al. A global review of publicly available datasets for ophthalmological imaging: barriers to access, usability, and generalisability. *The Lancet Digital Health*. 2021;3(1):e51–e66.
- 111. Brown Garth R, Hem Vichet, Katz Kenneth S, et al. Gene: a gene-centered information resource at ncbi. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2015;43(D1):D36–D42.
- Saednia Khadijeh, Tabbarah Sami, Lagree Andrew, et al. Quantitative thermal imaging biomarkers to detect acute skin toxicity from breast radiation therapy using supervised machine learning. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2020;106(5):1071–1083.
 Cui Sunan, Randall K Ten Haken, El Naoa Issam, Integrating multiomics
- 113. Cur Sunan, Kandan K Fer Haken, Er Nada Issani. Integrating inductiones information in deep learning architectures for joint actuarial outcome prediction in non-small cell lung cancer patients after radiation therapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2021;110(3):893–904.
- 114. Wei Lise, Owen Dawn, Rosen Benjamin, et al. A deep survival interpretable radiomics model of hepatocellular carcinoma patients. *Phys Med.* 2021;82:295–305.
- 115. Bortfeld Thomas. Imrt: a review and preview. Phys Med Biol. 2006;51(13):R363.
- 116. Kara Bucci M, Bevan Alison, Roach III Mack. Advances in radiation therapy: conventional to 3d, to imrt, to 4d, and beyond. CA A Cancer J Clin. 2005;55(2): 117–134.
- 117. Liu Wei, Zhang Xiaodong, Li Yupeng, Mohan Radhe. Robust optimization of intensity modulated proton therapy. *Med Phys.* 2012;39(2):1079–1091.
- 118. Liu Wei, Schild Steven E, Chang Joe Y, et al. Exploratory study of 4d versus 3d robust optimization in intensity modulated proton therapy for lung cancer. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2016;95(1):523–533.
- 119. Liu Wei, Li Yupeng, Li Xiaoqiang, Cao Wenhua, Zhang Xiaodong. Influence of robust optimization in intensity-modulated proton therapy with different dose delivery techniques. *Med Phys.* 2012;39(6Part1):3089–3101.
- 120. Liu Wei, Frank Steven J, Li Xiaoqiang, Li Yupeng, Zhu Ron X, Mohan Radhe. Ptvbased impt optimization incorporating planning risk volumes vs robust optimization. *Med Phys.* 2013;40(2):021709.
- 121. Nguyen Dan, Lin Mu-Han, David Sher, Lu Weiguo, Jia Xun, Jiang Steve. Advances in automated treatment planning. In: *Seminars in Radiation Oncology*. 32. Elsevier; 2022:343–350.
- **122.** Matney Jason, Park Peter C, Bluett Jaques, et al. Effects of respiratory motion on passively scattered proton therapy versus intensity modulated photon therapy for stage iii lung cancer: are proton plans more sensitive to breathing motion? *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2013;87(3):576–582.
- 123. Liu Chenbin, Schild Steven E, Chang Joe Y, et al. Impact of spot size and spacing on the quality of robustly optimized intensity modulated proton therapy plans for lung cancer. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2018;101(2):479–489.
- 124. Yu An, Shan Jie, Patel Samir H, et al. Robust intensity-modulated proton therapy to reduce high linear energy transfer in organs at risk. *Med Phys.* 2017;44(12): 6138–6147.
- **125.** Liu Chenbin, Patel Samir H, Shan Jie, et al. Robust optimization for intensity modulated proton therapy to redistribute high linear energy transfer from nearby

C. Liu et al.

critical organs to tumors in head and neck cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2020; 107(1):181–193.

- 126. Green Olga L, Lauren E Henke, Hugo Geoffrey D. Practical clinical workflows for online and offline adaptive radiation therapy. In: *Seminars in Radiation Oncology*. 29. Elsevier; 2019:219–227.
- 127. Wu Qingrong Jackie, Li Taoran, Wu Qiuwen, Yin Fang-Fang. Adaptive radiation therapy: technical components and clinical applications. *Cancer J.* 2011;17(3): 182–189.
- 128. Shu Haseai, Arimura Hidetaka, Asai Kaori, Yoshitake Tadamasa, Shioyama Yoshiyuki. Similar-cases-based planning approaches with beam angle optimizations using water equivalent path length for lung stereotactic body radiation therapy. *Radiol Phys Technol.* 2020;13:119–127.
- 129. McIntosh Chris, Purdie Thomas G. Contextual atlas regression forests: multipleatlas- based automated dose prediction in radiation therapy. *IEEE Trans Med Imag.* 2015;35(4):1000–1012.
- 130. Yang Sheng, Li Taoran, Zhang You, et al. Atlas-guided prostate intensity modulated radiation therapy (imrt) planning. *Phys Med Biol.* 2015;60(18):7277.
- 131. Zhu Xiaofeng, Ge Yaorong, Li Taoran, Thongphiew Danthai, Yin Fang-Fang, Wu Q Jackie. A planning quality evaluation tool for prostate adaptive imrt based on machine learning. *Med Phys.* 2011;38(2):719–726.
- 132. Boutilier Justin J, Lee Taewoo, Craig Tim, Sharpe Michael B, Chan Timothy CY. Models for predicting objective function weights in prostate cancer imrt. *Med Phys.* 2015;42(4):1586–1595.
- 133. Zhang Jiahan, Wu Q Jackie, Xie Tianyi, Yang Sheng, Yin Fang-Fang, Ge Yaorong. An ensemble approach to knowledge-based intensity-modulated radiation therapy planning. *Front Oncol.* 2018;8:57.
- 134. Ma Changsheng, Huang Fujing. Assessment of a knowledge-based rapidplan model for patients with postoperative cervical cancer. *Precision Radiation Oncology*. 2017; 1(3):102–107.
- 135. Fan Jiawei, Wang Jiazhou, Chen Zhi, Hu Chaosu, Zhang Zhen, Hu Weigang. Automatic treatment planning based on three-dimensional dose distribution predicted from deep learning technique. *Med Phys.* 2019;46(1):370–381.
- 136. Liu Zhiqiang, Fan Jiawei, Li Minghui, et al. A deep learning method for prediction of three-dimensional dose distribution of helical tomotherapy. *Med Phys.* 2019; 46(5):1972–1983.
- 137. Nguyen Dan, Jia Xun, David Sher, et al. 3d radiotherapy dose prediction on head and neck cancer patients with a hierarchically densely connected u-net deep learning architecture. *Phys Med Biol.* 2019;64(6):065020.
- 138. Kandalan Roya Norouzi, Nguyen Dan, Hassan Rezaeian Nima, et al. Dose prediction with deep learning for prostate cancer radiation therapy: model adaptation to different treatment planning practices. *Radiother Oncol.* 2020;153:228–235.
- 139. Kierkels Roel GJ, Fredriksson Albin, Both Stefan, Langendijk Johannes A, Scandurra Daniel, Korevaar Erik W. Automated robust proton planning using dose-volume histogram- based mimicking of the photon reference dose and reducing organ at risk dose optimization. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2019; 103(1):251–258.
- 140. Meyer Philippe, Biston M-C, Khamphan C, et al. Automation in radiotherapy treatment planning: examples of use in clinical practice and future trends for a complete automated workflow. *Cancer Radiother*. 2021;25(6-7):617–622.
- 141. Sahiner Berkman, Pezeshk Aria, Hadjiiski Lubomir M, et al. Deep learning in medical imaging and radiation therapy. *Med Phys.* 2019;46(1):e1–e36.
- 142. Goertzel Ben. Artificial general intelligence: concept, state of the art, and future prospects. *Journal of Artificial General Intelligence*. 2014;5(1):1.
- 143. Pollard Julianne M, Wen Zhifei, Ramaswamy Sadagopan, Wang Jihong, Geoffrey S Ibbott. The future of image-guided radiotherapy will be mr guided. *Br J Radiol.* 2017;90(1073):20160667.
- 144. Seco Joao, Evans Phil M. Assessing the effect of electron density in photon dose calculations. *Med Phys.* 2006;33(2):540–552.
- 145. Liu Yingzi, Yang Lei, Wang Tonghe, et al. Cbct-based synthetic ct generation using deep-attention cyclegan for pancreatic adaptive radiotherapy. *Med Phys.* 2020; 47(6):2472–2483.
- 146. Liu Yingzi, Yang Lei, Wang Tonghe, et al. Mri-based treatment planning for liver stereotactic body radiotherapy: validation of a deep learning-based synthetic ct generation method. *Br J Radiol.* 2019;92(1100):20190067.
- 147. Zhao Jun, Chen Zhi, Wang Jiazhou, et al. Mv cbct-based synthetic ct generation using a deep learning method for rectal cancer adaptive radiotherapy. *Front Oncol.* 2021;11:655325.
- 148. Shan Jie, Feng Hongying, Morales Danairis Hernandez, et al. Virtual particle Monte Carlo: a new concept to avoid simulating secondary particles in proton therapy dose calculation. *Med Phys.* 2022;49(10):6666–6683.
- 149. Johnstone Emily, Wyatt Jonathan J, Henry Ann M, et al. Systematic review of synthetic computed tomography generation methodologies for use in magnetic resonance imaging–only radiation therapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2018; 100(1):199–217.
- 150. Cusumano Davide, Lenkowicz Jacopo, Votta Claudio, et al. A deep learning approach to generate synthetic ct in low field mr-guided adaptive radiotherapy for abdominal and pelvic cases. *Radiother Oncol.* 2020;153:205–212.
- 151. Maspero Matteo, Bentvelzen Laura G, Savenije Mark HF, et al. Deep learning-based synthetic ct generation for paediatric brain mr-only photon and proton radiotherapy. *Radiother Oncol.* 2020;153:197–204.
- 152. David Bird, Nix Michael G, McCallum Hazel, et al. Multicentre, deep learning, synthetic-ct generation for ano-rectal mr-only radiotherapy treatment planning. *Radiother Oncol.* 2021;156:23–28.
- **153.** Lenkowicz Jacopo, Votta Claudio, Nardini Matteo, et al. A deep learning approach to generate synthetic ct in low field mr-guided radiotherapy for lung cases. *Radiother Oncol.* 2022;176:31–38.

- 154. Shafai-Erfani Ghazal, Wang Tonghe, Yang Lei, et al. Dose evaluation of mri-based synthetic ct generated using a machine learning method for prostate cancer radiotherapy. *Med Dosim.* 2019;44(4):e64–e70.
- 155. Maspero Matteo, Savenije Mark HF, Dinkla Anna M, et al. Dose evaluation of fast synthetic-ct generation using a generative adversarial network for general pelvis mr-only radiotherapy. *Phys Med Biol.* 2018;63(18):185001.
- **156.** Han Xiao. Mr-based synthetic ct generation using a deep convolutional neural network method. *Med Phys.* 2017;44(4):1408–1419.
- 157. Liu Fang, Yadav Poonam, Baschnagel Andrew M, McMillan Alan B. Mr-based treatment planning in radiation therapy using a deep learning approach. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2019;20(3):105–114.
- 158. Liu Lianli, Adam Johansson, Cao Yue, Dow Janell, Lawrence Theodore S, Balter James M. Abdominal synthetic ct generation from mr dixon images using a unet trained with 'semi-synthetic'ct data. *Phys Med Biol.* 2020;65(12):125001.
- Bahrami Abbas, Karimian Alireza, Arabi Hossein. Comparison of different deep learning architectures for synthetic ct generation from mr images. *Phys Med.* 2021; 90:99–107.
- 160. Francesca Spadea Maria, Pileggi Giampaolo, Zaffino Paolo, et al. Deep convolution neural network (dcnn) multiplane approach to synthetic ct generation from mr images—application in brain proton therapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2019; 105(3):495–503.
- 161. Xiang Lei, Wang Qian, Dong Nie, et al. Deep embedding convolutional neural network for synthesizing ct image from t1-weighted mr image. *Med Image Anal.* 2018;47:31–44.
- 162. Dinkla Anna M, Florkow Mateusz C, Maspero Matteo, et al. Dosimetric evaluation of synthetic ct for head and neck radiotherapy generated by a patch-based threedimensional convolutional neural network. *Med Phys.* 2019;46(9):4095–4104.
- 163. Tang Bin, Wu Fan, Fu Yuchuan, et al. Dosimetric evaluation of synthetic ct image generated using a neural network for mr-only brain radiotherapy. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2021;22(3):55–62.
- 164. Zhao Bo, Cheng Tingting, Zhang Xueren, et al. Ct synthesis from mr in the pelvic area using residual transformer conditional gan. *Comput Med Imag Graph*. 2023;103: 102150.
- 165. Zhao Yao, Wang He, Yu Cenji, et al. Compensation cycle consistent generative adversarial networks (comp-gan) for synthetic ct generation from mr scans with truncated anatomy. *Med Phys.* 2023;50(7):4399–4414.
- 166. Kang Seung Kwan, An Hyun Joon, Jin Hyeongmin, et al. Synthetic ct generation from weakly paired mr images using cycle-consistent gan for mr-guided radiotherapy. *Biomedical engineering letters*. 2021;11(3):263–271.
- 167. Abu-Srhan Alaa, Almallahi Israa, Abushariah Mohammad AM, Mahafza Waleed, Al-Kadi Omar S. Paired-unpaired unsupervised attention guided gan with transfer learning for bidirec- tional brain mr-ct synthesis. *Comput Biol Med.* 2021;136: 104763.
- 168. Zeng Guodong, Zheng Guoyan. Hybrid generative adversarial networks for deep mr to ct synthesis using unpaired data. In: Medical Image Computing and Computer Assisted Intervention–MICCAI 2019: 22nd International Conference, Shenzhen, China, October 13–17, 2019, Proceedings, Part IV 22. Springer; 2019:759–767.
- 169. Wang Jiayuan, Wu QM Jonathan, Pourpanah Farhad. Dc-cyclegan: Bidirectional Ct-To-Mr Synthesis from Unpaired Data. *Computerized Medical Imaging and Graphics*. 2023:102249.
- 170. Kévin ND Brou Boni, Klein John, Gulyban Akos, Reynaert Nick, Pasquier David. Improving generalization in mr-to-ct synthesis in radiotherapy by using an augmented cycle generative adversarial network with unpaired data. *Med Phys.* 2021;48(6):3003–3010.
- 171. Olin Anders B, Thomas Christopher, Hansen Adam E, et al. Robustness and generalizability of deep learning synthetic computed tomography for positron emission tomography/magnetic resonance imaging–based radiation therapy planning of patients with head and neck cancer. Advances in radiation oncology 2021;6(6):100762.
- 172. Hsu Shu-Hui, Han Zhaohui, Leeman Jonathan E, Hu Yue-Houng, Mak Raymond H, Sudhyadhom Atchar. Synthetic ct generation for mri-guided adaptive radiotherapy in prostate cancer. *Front Oncol.* 2022;12:969463.
- 173. Johnstone Emily, Jonathan J Wyatt Ann M Henry, Short Susan C, et al. Systematic review of synthetic computed tomography generation methodologies for use in magnetic resonance imaging–only radiation therapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2018;100(1):199–217.
- 174. Peng Junbo, Qiu Richard LJ, Wynne Jacob F, et al. Cbct-based synthetic ct image generation using conditional denoising diffusion probabilistic model. arXiv preprint arXiv:2303.02649. 2023.
- 175. Kazerouni Amirhossein, Ehsan Khodapanah Aghdam, Heidari Moein, Azad Reza, Fayyaz Mohsen, Hacihaliloglu Ilker, Merhof Dorit. Diffusion models for medical image analysis: a comprehensive survey. arXiv preprint arXiv:2211.07804. 2022.
- 176. Pan Shaoyan, Abouei Elham, Jacob Wynne, et al. Synthetic ct generation from mri using 3d transformer-based denoising diffusion model. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2305.19467. 2023.
- 177. Kim Boah, Jong Chul Ye. Diffusion deformable model for 4d temporal medical image generation. In: International Conference on Medical Image Computing and Computer-Assisted Intervention. Springer; 2022:539–548.
- 178. Xie Enze, Yao Lewei, Han Shi, et al. Diffit: unlocking transferability of large diffusion models via simple parameter-efficient fine-tuning. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2304.06648. 2023.
- 179. Oh Seungjong, Kim Siyong. Deformable image registration in radiation therapy. *Radiation oncology journal.* 2017;35(2):101.
- 180. Thor Maria, Petersen Jørgen BB, Bentzen Lise, Høyer Morten, Paul Muren Ludvig. Deformable image registration for contour propagation from ct to cone-beam ct scans in radiotherapy of prostate cancer. Acta Oncol. 2011;50(6):918–925.

- 181. Hautvast Gilion, Lobregt Steven, Breeuwer Marcel, Gerritsen Frans. Automatic contour propagation in cine cardiac magnetic resonance images. *IEEE Trans Med Imag.* 2006;25(11):1472–1482.
- 182. Söhn M, Birkner M, Yan D, Alber M. Modelling individual geometric variation based on dominant eigenmodes of organ deformation: implementation and evaluation. *Phys Med Biol.* 2005;50(24):5893.
- 183. Nguyen T-N, Moseley JL, Dawson LA, Jaffray DA, Brock KK. Adapting liver motion models using a navigator channel technique. *Med Phys.* 2009;36(4):1061–1073.
- 184. Budiarto E, Keijzer M, Storchi PR, et al. A population-based model to describe geometrical uncertainties in radiotherapy: applied to prostate cases. *Phys Med Biol.* 2011;56(4):1045.
- 185. Oh Seungjong, Jaffray David, Cho Young-Bin. A novel method to quantify and compare anatomical shape: application in cervix cancer radiotherapy. *Phys Med Biol.* 2014;59(11):2687.
- 186. Guerrero Thomas, Sanders Kevin, Noyola-Martinez Josue, et al. Quantification of regional ventilation from treatment planning ct. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005; 62(3):630–634.
- 187. Yaremko Brian P, M Guerrero Thomas, Noyola-Martinez Josue, et al. Reduction of normal lung irradiation in locally advanced non–small-cell lung cancer patients, using ventilation images for functional avoidance. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2007; 68(2):562–571.
- 188. Yamamoto Tokihiro, Kabus Sven, Von Berg Jens, Lorenz Cristian, Keall Paul J. Impact of four-dimensional computed tomography pulmonary ventilation imagingbased functional avoidance for lung cancer radiotherapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2011;79(1):279–288.
- 189. Qi X Sharon, Santhanam Anand, Neylon John, et al. Near real-time assessment of anatomic and dosimetric variations for head and neck radiation therapy via graphics processing unit–based dose deformation framework. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2015;92(2):415–422.
- 190. Sharma Manju, Weiss Elisabeth, Siebers Jeffrey V. Dose deformation-invariance in adaptive prostate radiation therapy: implication for treatment simulations. *Radiother Oncol.* 2012;105(2):207–213.
- 191. Velec Michael, Moseley Joanne L, Eccles Cynthia L, et al. Effect of breathing motion on radiotherapy dose accumulation in the abdomen using deformable registration. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2011;80(1):265–272.
- 192. Yan Di, Frank Vicini, Wong John, Martinez Alvaro. Adaptive radiation therapy. Phys Med Biol. 1997;42(1):123.
- 193. Schaly B, Kempe JA, Bauman GS, Battista JJ, Van Dyk J. Tracking the dose distribution in radiation therapy by accounting for variable anatomy. *Phys Med Biol.* 2004;49(5):791.
- 194. Christensen Gary E, Carlson Blake, Chao KS Clifford, et al. Image- based dose planning of intracavitary brachytherapy: registration of serial-imaging studies using deformable anatomic templates. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2001;51(1): 227–243.
- 195. Zhang Lian, Wang Zhi, Shi Chengyu, Long Tengfei, Xu X George. The impact of robustness of deformable image registration on contour propagation and dose accumulation for head and neck adaptive radiotherapy. *J Appl Clin Med Phys.* 2018; 19(4):185–194.
- **196.** Yan Di, Jaffray DA, Wong JW. A model to accumulate fractionated dose in a deforming organ. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 1999;44(3):665–675.
- 197. Vercauteren Tom, Pennec Xavier, Perchant Aymeric, Ayache Nicholas. Nonparametric diffeomorphic image registration with the demons algorithm. In:

International Conference on Medical Image Computing and Computer-Assisted Intervention. Springer; 2007:319–326.

- 198. Zhong Hualiang, Kim Jinkoo, Li Haisen, Nurushev Teamour, Movsas Benjamin, Chetty Indrin J. A finite element method to correct deformable image registration errors in low-contrast regions. *Phys Med Biol.* 2012;57(11):3499.
- 199. Gu Xuejun, Dong Bin, Wang Jing, et al. A contour-guided deformable image registration algorithm for adaptive radiotherapy. *Phys Med Biol.* 2013;58(6):1889.
- 200. Nithiananthan Sajendra, Schafer Sebastian, Mirota Daniel J, et al. Extradimensional demons: a method for incorporating missing tissue in deformable image registration. *Med Phys.* 2012;39(9):5718–5731.
- 201. Yang Xiao, Roland Kwitt, Niethammer Marc. Fast predictive image registration. In: Deep Learning and Data Labeling for Medical Applications: First International Workshop, LABELS 2016, and Second International Workshop, DLMIA 2016, Held in Conjunction with MICCAI 2016, Athens, Greece, October 21, 2016, Proceedings 1. Springer; 2016: 48–57.
- 202. Cao Xiaohuan, Yang Jianhuan, Wang Li, Zhong Xue, Wang Qian, Shen Dinggang. Deep learning based inter-modality image registration supervised by intra-modality similarity. In: Machine Learning in Medical Imaging: 9th International Workshop, MLMI 2018, Held in Conjunction with MICCAI 2018, Granada, Spain, September 16, 2018, Proceedings 9. Springer; 2018:55–63.
- 203. Onieva Jorge Onieva, Marti-Fuster Berta. María Pedrero de la Puente, and Raúl San José Esté- par. Diffeomorphic lung registration using deep cnns and reinforced learning. In: *International Workshop on Reconstruction and Analysis of Moving Body Organs*. Springer; 2018:284–294.
- 204. Lv Jun, Yang Ming, Zhang Jue, Wang Xiaoying. Respiratory motion correction for free-breathing 3d abdominal mri using cnn-based image registration: a feasibility study. Br J Radiol. 2018;91:20170788.
- 205. Guha Balakrishnan, Zhao Amy, Sabuncu Mert R, Guttag John, V Dalca Adrian. Voxel- morph: a learning framework for deformable medical image registration. *IEEE Trans Med Imag.* 2019;38(8):1788–1800.
- 206. Rajić Frano, Lei Ke, Tai Yu-Wing, Tang Chi-Keung, Danelljan Martin, Fisher Yu. Segment anything meets point tracking. arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.01197. 2023.
- 207. Schuler Thilo, Kipritidis John, Eade Thomas, et al. Big data readiness in radiation oncology: an efficient approach for relabeling radiation therapy structures with their tg-263 standard name in real-world data sets. Advances in radiation oncology. 2019;4(1):191–200.
- 208. Ross Joseph S, Lehman Richard, Gross Cary P. The importance of clinical trial data sharing: toward more open science. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes.* 2012;5(2):238–240.
- 209. Wei Jason, Wang Xuezhi, Dale Schuurmans, et al. Chain-of-thought prompting elicits reasoning in large language models. Adv Neural Inf Process Syst. 2022;35: 24824–24837.
- 210. Lu Pan, Mishra Swaroop, Xia Tanglin, et al. Learn to explain: multimodal reasoning via thought chains for science question answering. *Adv Neural Inf Process Syst.* 2022; 35:2507–2521.
- 211. Awais Muhammad, Naseer Muzammal, Khan Salman, et al. Foundational models defining a new era in vision: a survey and outlook. arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.13721. 2023.
- 212. Ip Wing-Yan, Yeung Fu-Ki, Shang-Peng Felix Yung, Hong-Cheung Jeffrey Yu, Tsz-Him So, Vardhanabhuti Varut. Current landscape and potential future applications of artificial intelligence in medical physics and radiotherapy. *Artificial Intelligence in Medical Imaging*. 2021;2(2):37–55.